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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

January 25 2000

Chairman Bill Chipman called the meeting to order @ 6:10 p.m.


Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Diane Jacob; Maureen Anderton; Liisa Nusz. Brigham Morgan & Doug Gwilliam arrived @ 6:05 P.M.  Jennifer Wright-Thulin was excused.

Town Staff:  

Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Town Planners:

Ken Leetham

Shawn Warnke


Recording Secretary:
Fionnuala Kofoed

Others present:  Steve Sowby, Bob Lynds & Carl Allred, The Ranches; Mike Wren & James Dahl, MCM Engineering; Nick Berg, Eagle Mountain Properties (EMP); Wayne Patterson, Patterson Construction; Steve Wood, LDS church representative.
1.
Approval of Agenda:

MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to approve the agenda as amended, tabling items 4a and 5b until the next Planning Commission meeting.  Maureen Anderton seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

2.
Approval of Minutes: 

January 11, 2000
MOTION
Maureen Anderton moved to approve the minutes of 

January 11, 2000 as amended.  Liisa Nusz seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays :0.  Motion passed.  

3.
Preliminary Plat:

A.
Eagle Point, Plat J revised preliminary plat:
Korey Walker gave a summary of the plat stating that Wayne Patterson had already received preliminary approval for Plat J with the previous alignment of alleyways.  It was his understanding that Mr. Patterson wanted to present some alternatives, other than what had been approved, to the Planning Commission.  Mr. Patterson stated that he had increased the size of the lots while reducing the number of lots by 10. 

Brigham Morgan liked the concept of bigger, fewer lots.  However, Mr. Morgan didn’t like losing the alleyways.  Mr. Morgan asked if it would be possible to add a trail to middle of the subdivision to connect to the park.  This would avoid excessive parking and other safety issues.

Diane Jacob liked the non-alleyways but wanted more accesses to the park.

Mr. Patterson didn’t think the trail would be used.

Bill Chipman wasn’t concerned about the alleyways as the requirements were met.  He added that he would like to see some trails through the subdivision to the park.

Diane Jacob asked Ken Leetham whether it was a requirement to have trails through the subdivision.  Mr. Leetham answered yes.  Mrs. Jacob recommended that the trails be added.

Doug Gwilliam commented that the use of non-alleyways was appropriate for larger lots as they moved away from Town Center.  He recommended having more accesses to open space to avoid people cutting through yards.

Maureen Anderton liked the new plan as the larger lots added variety.  She also liked the idea of the trail through the subdivision.

Liisa Nusz questioned whether the Commissioners were considering the actual size of the lots and if the distance to the park was a real issue.  It was her opinion that if Mr. Patterson was willing to put in larger lots then she was willing to forego the addition of trails.

Korey Walker stated that the Ranches added a wider strip on one side of the road to accommodate their trails.

Bill Chipman recommended that the revised plat include 3 additional pathways.

Ken Leetham recommended that the revised plat needed official action from the Planning Commission at a later date.  Korey Walker recommended resubmitting the plat for consideration, as a public hearing was necessary.

Maureen Anderton asked what walking distance was around the subdivision to the park.  Mr. Patterson responded that it was approximately 1200 feet.  With that in mind, Mrs. Anderton said that the distance to the park wasn’t an issue for her.

4.
Final Plat Approval:


A.
O'Fallon's Bluff (R6 N4 & 5).



Ken Leetham gave a brief overview of O'Fallon's Bluff stating that the Staff's main concern 

regarding the plat was the number of lots with slopes in excess of 25%.  Mr. Leetham referred to section 8.8 of the Eagle Mountain Development Code, which prohibits building on slopes over 25%.  It was noted that the issue of slopes was discussed in the preliminary approval and when the final application was submitted a detailed slope analysis was requested.  Mr. Leetham referred to a map detailing the slopes in excess of 25%.  Mr. Leetham added that cutting into hillsides in an excessive manner was not how they wanted Eagle Mountain to develop; it was the goal of the code to preserve the aesthetics as much as possible.  There was also a concern regarding the safety of the project. 

Bill Chipman stated that when the Planning Commission approved the preliminary approval it was noted by the Commissioners that the elevations would cause a problem. 

Korey Walker acknowledged that the preliminary approval was conditional upon a slope analysis being submitted.  

Bob Lynds stated that the average slope was under 25%.

Discussion ensued between Commissioners, Staff and Steve Sowby regarding alignments and elevations of the lots.

Korey walker discussed the street cross sections and how they affected the lots.  Mr. Walker was concerned that the map didn’t show how the driveways would be impacted.  An additional concern was the grading at O'Fallon's Court and how the lots would be accessed.

It was established that the developer had used 12% for a driveway slope and not 8%.

Bill Chipman questioned what constituted a 25% slope and how the driveways would be affected by the roads.  Mr. Chipman believed that this information needed to be determined.

Steve Sowby requested that the Commissioners show them some lenience concerning the slopes, as the Development Code was silent on the issue.  He added that Provo, Payson and Lindon have a provision in their development codes that defines the average 25%.

Liisa Nusz recommended revising the map and then, at a later time, consider the lots on an individual bases.  Based on the information provided, Mrs. Nusz was not in a position to make an approval. 

Maureen Anderton agreed with Mrs. Nusz adding that some of the lots were questionable regarding building.  Mrs. Anderton recommended that the developers revise the map and indicate how homes could be placed on the lots while maintaining the Development Code.

Doug Gwilliam was concerned with the sloped driveways.

Diane Jacob stated a conflict of interest concerning water rights sold by her husband.  Mrs. Jacob believed that the driveway issue needed to be revisited and she was inclined to look at the development on a lot-to-lot bases.

Brigham Morgan was concerned with the development cutting into the natural landscaping and wanted the developer to revise the map showing alternatives to the problems that had been determined.

The Commissioners identified lots 325, 316, 321, 320, 319, 318, 281, 298, 299, 296, 297 as major concerns regarding slopes and driveways and how they would affect other lots.  They requested that the developers come back with solutions to the problems.  Brigham Morgan added that the drainage from the lots was also a concern and requested that the developers show how it would be handled.

Ken Leetham stated that more clarification and language could be added to the Development Code regarding slopes to avoid problems in the future.

Motion

Maureen Anderton moved to table O'Fallon's Bluff until February 15th, 2000.  

Liisa Nusz seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

5.
Concept Plan:


A.
Autumn Ridge, Phase 1-3, revised plat.  This item was tabled.

6.
Miscellaneous Items:


A.
Amendments to The Ranches Community Design Guidelines.



Shawn Warnke presented the Amendments to the Ranches Community Design Guideline.  He 

stated that there were two versions and that the Town was working with The Ranches to clarify which version was the adopted, current version.  Mr. Warnke added that one of the changes that was proposed was to amend the code to require railings on all porches above 18 inches.  Mr. Warnke recommended that the requirement should be 30 inches making it consistent with the building code.  Mr. Warnke commented on the proposal of a theme design; while having some benefits for the smaller lots, the Town needed to have approval authority over the theme idea.  Any themes that were deviations from the Approved Design Community Guidelines would have to be approved by the governing body of the Town.  Finally, the current design guidelines allow a 2 1/2 foot set back off an alley; the Town was recommending 10 feet to allow for an utility easement.

The Commissioners went through the proposed changes and discussed the proposed items individually with Carl Allred.  See the attachment, all proposed changes are shaded.

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to approve the proposed Design Guideline changes up to item nine of the shaded schedule including the Town Staff recommendation, and that item # 6 be amended to all porches above 30 inches must have a railing.  In situations where the Town's code is more stringent, it shall be applied.  Doug Gwilliam seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

Item 2 of the DRC recommendations concerning setbacks and alleyways was briefly discussed. Carl Allred stated that he would take the recommended changes of 8' setbacks with utility lines in alleyways and 5' setbacks in alleyways without utilities and discuss them with the developers in the Ranches.  There was no action regarding this item.

Carl Allred discussed the proposal of themes as an alternative to the design guidelines in The Ranches.  The Ranches believed that with the use of themes they would create a more attractive subdivision while offering solutions to building homes on smaller lots.  

Bill Chipman recommended that the Commissioners review the design guidelines and discuss the item at a later date.  It was also a concern that because it was a major deviation from the Town's Development Code the theme proposal should be discussed with the Town Staff.  No Action was taken.


B.
Agricultural Protection Zone.

Ken Leetham recommended that the Planning Commission deny the application.  Mr. Leetham based his recommendation on the fact that the application was incomplete.  Mr. Leetham said that he had discussed the application with Town Attorney, Jerry Kinghorn, and it was determined that there was lack of information.  Mr. Leetham made reference to an ordinance adopted by the Town of Eagle Mountain stating all requirements for the application.  Section 2.1.3 and 2.1.4 covering the type of agricultural use, nature and extent of existing or proposed farm improvements was not included.  Mr. Leetham believed this was critical information and suggested that a new application be submitted.  An additional concern was that there was no potential easement for a collector road as proposed in the Capital Facility Plan; however, the denial was not based on this issue.

Steve Wood stated that the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saint (LDS) sent a letter advising the Town of the planned use of the property and that there was no plan for future improvements.  Crops would be grown to supply the Bishop's Warehouse and they intended to keep the land as is.

Bill Chipman commented that the real issue was the relationship between the Town and the LDS church for the potential right of way.  Mr. Chipman also established that if the application was not rejected it would receive automatic approval as the Town only had 120 days to process the application and it was nearing the deadline.

Ken Leetham stated that the reason it took so long to process the application was that the Town didn’t have an ordinance established and the Agricultural Advisory Board didn’t meet in December.  This delayed the course of action.

Brigham Morgan discussed the need for agricultural protection and had a hard time turning the application down.  

Diane Jacob wanted to approve the application based on an alternate route discussed by Korey Walker.  That alternative would not go through the property.  However, Mrs. Jacob was unsure how to proceed based on the attorney's recommendation.

Doug Gwilliam wanted to approve the application but wanted more information regarding why the application was incomplete.  Maureen Anderton was in agreement.

Liisa Nusz wanted to approve the application, however, she felt that there wasn’t enough information.

Bill Chipman asked Mr. Wood if he had a copy of the letter.  He did not.

Ken Leetham advised the Commissioners that if they approved the application it would limit the Town's ability to condemn the future right of way in a hostile condemnation.  However, it doesn’t prevent the Town from approaching the property owner in an effort to negotiate the purchase of the right of way.  

Steve Wood stated that the church could pull land out of the agricultural code as needed.  

MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to reject the Agricultural Protection Application for the LDS Church parcel.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 2, Nays: 4.

Motion failed.



Discussion ensued.

MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to approve the Agricultural Protection Application for the 

LDS Church parcel subject to the submittal of a letter from the Church fulfilling sections 2.1.3 and 2.1.4 of Ordinance 99-21.  Maureen Anderton seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 2.  Motion passed.

7.
Planning Commission Training:

MOTION
Bill Chipman moved to cancel the training session.  Liisa Nusz seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 1.  Motion passed.

8.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:


Bill Chipman requested reviewing the agenda prior to the meeting in the future.


Korey Walker reviewed the minutes regarding the Commissioner's decision on their choice of streetlights.  It was his opinion that the lights installed were the ones that were chosen by the Commissioners.  Mr. Walker added that the motion in the minutes did not indicate the use of a 35-watt bulb and a half shield on the light.  Mr. Walker stated that if he had made an error it could be corrected.  Bill Chipman asked the Commissioners if they had a problem keeping the lights that had been installed once the bulb were changed and the shields added.  The Commissioners were satisfied.


Mr. Walker discussed the light at the Eagle and said that he was looking into getting a brighter bulb.  Brigham Morgan suggested adding a third light on the second tier to make it brighter.


Mr. Walker stated that it had been decided to wait until spring to put a welcome sign out by the Eagle.


Mr. Walker said that Eagle Mountain Properties was moving along with their negotiations on the reduction of Impact Fees.  Mr. Chipman made it very clear that the Planning Commission would not entertain any approvals without recommendation from the Public Works Board.  


Ken Leetham commented that he had been working with The Ranches and EMP on a signage plan.  Three signs were submitted to be placed on SR 73.  One sign would be placed at the monument on Eagle Mountain Boulevard, the second at Ranches Parkway and the third on the eastern boundaries of the Town.  Some of the wording on the signs needed revising.  All signs would need the approval of the Planning Commission, which Mr. Leetham was recommending.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to adjourn the meeting @ 9:00 P.M.

Approved:  ________________________________________Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Bill Chipman.
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